
 

 
I have been pretty upset lately. I can’t quit pinpoint how long “lately” is, and I bet it’s 
different for each of us. I imagine, though, some of our agitation overlaps. 
 
It baffles me that billionaires can go to space while there are people in solitary 
confinement and on death row. When there are people retained in jails and prisons for 
lengths of time wildly disproportionate to the severity of their crimes. It blew my mind to 
hear that corporations might soon have the ability to advertise in space. Meanwhile, 
here on Earth, having any amount of jail or prison time on your record makes getting a 
job astronomically difficult. 
 
It astonishes me that lawmakers, in various combinations of race and gender, make 
countless advances on restricting access to safe, reproductive health care. It makes 
me more upset when I remember that, in this country, when someone has enough 
money, they can usually get what they want. Those who will be most impacted by 
legislation like that in Texas will be people who are poor. 
 
I am heartbroken at natural disaster. It feels so hard to celebrate the goodness of Earth 
and creation when rain makes water that floods cities, and spark makes fire that sets 
forests ablaze, displacing animal and human-animal alike. Fifteen days ago, I texted a 
friend who is a doctor in New Jersey, close to New York City. His spouse is a cardiac 
ICU nurse and their daughter is my godchild. I said, “Hey, I saw that Hurricane Henri is 
getting close. Hope y’all stay safe and your hospitals aren’t slammed.” (You know, 
because they’re still treating COVID patients left and right.) He said, “Thanks … the 
rainfall in our neighborhood is always an issue with the combination of being at sea 
level and the ongoing neglect of the infrastructure in a city that’s mostly people of 
color.”  
 
And it’s 2021 … we can’t forget COVID. I give us credit, generally, because global 
pandemics of this magnitude don’t come around with enough regularity for us to 
manage one without a hitch. But I’m a health care worker. Please believe me when I 
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say that we all share your readiness for COVID to be over. Remember the beginning? 
When we learned who was dying first and most? People who experienced disparities in 
access to healthcare. People isolated by systems of power — of which health care is 
one. People who, by and large, are poor. 
 
See what I mean? I have been pretty upset lately. Knowing what I know about the 
community called First United Church of Oak Park, I have a hunch that these things 
are upsetting to you, too. I can feel overwhelmed, wondering where to even begin, 
wondering if it’s all too far gone. Should we, figuratively, burn it to the ground and start 
over? If that’s the best — or least-worst — option, how do we even do that? I assure 
you that your chaplains and maybe even your pastors don’t have answers to these 
questions that are any clearer than yours. 
  

So, on the one side of things: We have a world that seems to be speeding wildly in 
directions of harm and an onslaught of questions about what to even do about it. And 
on another side of things, we have Scripture like we heard today, pretty explicitly 
instructing us to care for one another, that mercy triumphs over judgment. It feels like it 
should be able to fit together like a puzzle. That Scripture like this is a response to the 
problems in the world. That if we read this to billionaires, they would give away more of 
their money. If we read this to voters, they would elect politicians who look out for the 
poor. If we read this to energy executives, they would stop drilling for oil. If we read this 
to people taking the COVID pandemic lightly, they would wear their mask or get 
vaccinated without complaint. Right? We’re called to look out for one another … right? 
 
When we focus on the nitty gritty of the text, it’s easy to lose heart. To stay in that 
stuck-place. To feel discouraged. To trace the human patterns of greed and judgment 
throughout history. To become jaded. Cynical. To say, “We are doomed. This is done. 
We couldn’t figure it out then; how the heck are we supposed to figure it out now?” 
 

The good news of the Gospel is that even when the world around us is burning … we 
still have God. We still have Scripture. We have access to sources of wisdom passed 
down from generation to generation. We have stories of folks in the early church, 
wrestling with how to care for neighbors and refine their faith. There is so much to 
learn, so much to workshop and shape-shift and improve. This is not the first time 
humankind has struggled. Not the first time we sat in need of redirection. This is not 
the first iteration of greed, judgment, and injustice taking center stage. The stakes are 
high, yes. Maybe higher than they’ve ever been. Scripture shows us this. The news 
shows us this. Our own lived experiences may show us this. But it’s not the last word. 
 



It’s like in the Lion King when Rafiki prompts Simba to look at his reflection in the 
water. All Simba can see is his perception of failure. Rafiki tells him, “Look harder.” 
Simba sees in his own reflection the image of his father, someone he admires greatly, 
realizing he has within him what he needs for the task at hand. 
 
Beloved, look harder at Scripture, today’s readings and others. We have within us what 
we need for the task at hand. Do not lose heart. The temptation is there to be 
completely downtrodden, to be discouraged. Look harder. Let the word of God 
encourage us in the work of the Gospel, work that becomes more important every day. 
It is still true that God is the maker of the rich and the poor. The God of equity and 
justice is everlasting. It is still true that sharing bread with the poor is a blessed act. 
The God of abundance is everlasting. It is still true that we shall love our neighbor as 
ourselves. The God of love is everlasting. These impossible times we appear to be 
living in … may not be so impossible. Easy? No. But not impossible. 
 
Once again in human history, we have astonishing circumstances. We have 
tremendously big questions. And a third thing … we still have God. Do not lose heart. 
Faith is the companion to our works. Cultivate your connection with the Divine all 
around you. Nurture your own spirit. Build one another up in love, strangers and friends 
alike. Meet today’s problems with the strength of an everlasting God. Amen. 


